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Phosphorous pollution ‘troubling’

Fertilizers contaminate Lake St. Clair

By Sharon Hill, The Windsor Star

After decades of improvements, Lake St. Clair faces a growing threat from phosphorous pollution, according to the Essex Region Conservation Authority's director of watershed restoration

"There's some very troubling developments," said Matthew Child.

The lake saw huge successes in the '70s, '80s and '90s but in the last eight to 10 years there's been an increase in nutrients such as phosphorous which help algae grow, Child said.

Last summer Lake Erie had algal blooms that were the worst in 30 years, Child said. They can be seen in satellite images.

Lake St. Clair could see algal blooms, but even if the green-blue algae doesn't blanket part of that lake, Child said the nutrients heading to the Detroit River and Lake Erie from Lake St. Clair could contribute to more blooms in Lake Erie this year.

It's one of the troubling developments that are expected to be discussed March 30 and 31 in Windsor at the fifth binational Lake St. Clair Conference. The gathering will be at the Hilton Hotel.

Child is one of the organizers of the conference, which will bring together experts from the United States and Canada.

He said the contaminant problem in Lake St. Clair used to come from pipes such as sewage treatment plants, but many of those were improved. Now the bigger problem is contaminants coming off the land into rivers and creeks and into the lake in the form of fertilizers from urban lawns and farm fields, faulty septic systems and soil erosion, he said.

Last year the Essex Region Conservation Authority said all 17 of the creeks and rivers tested in the region were heavily polluted by nutrients such as chemicals from fertilizers and sewage. Child said the Ruscom River which connects to Lake St. Clair routinely has phosphorous concentrations that are three to four times higher than the standard.

Child estimates there are 12,000 faulty septic tanks in the Essex region including 4,000 or 5,000 that would affect Lake St. Clair. That doesn't count what's happening on the U.S. side.

Child said Lake St. Clair is like a wide river. Contaminants tend to stick to the side of the lake where they came from and get flushed into the Detroit River and Lake Erie. The good news is any improvements on the Canadian side will have an immediate benefit, he said.

The cleanup focus will be on co-operation with private landowners to keep soil from getting into rivers and the lake and improving old septic systems.

Although not technically a Great Lake, Lake St. Clair could benefit from the $2.2 billion over five years announced by the U.S. government for the Great Lakes restoration initiative. Lake St. Clair is the smallest lake within the Great Lakes system.

Child said other issues of concern are invasive species such as the round goby and the reed phragmites that can be seen growing in ditches and wetlands.

The March 30 and 31 conference is open to the public if people register by March 24. The cost is $33 and includes lunch March 30. For more information see www.erca.org or https://onlineregistrations.ca/lakestclair.

Speakers at the conference include representatives from the International Joint Commission, Environment Canada and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.

